MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 11 JUNE 2012
In the Chair:
Councillor S Hunter
Members Present:
Councillors J Baird, S Blaney, D F Cunningham, W Graham, D M McAllister, N McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M A McKillop, S McKillop, C McShane, P McShane, C C Thompson.
Also Present:
Mr Richard Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive


Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services

Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development





Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer





Mrs Carol Nicholl, Recreation Receptionist
12/15:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
12/15:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14 MAY 2012
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14th May 2012 having been circulated, were taken as read.


Amendments to Minutes


Page 2 - 12/13:03 the year 2012 to be changed to 2011; Page 9 - 3rd paragraph change “by her” to Councillor Baird; Page 12 - 12/13:19 change requested by Councillor Graham to McIlroy and Page 13 - 12/13:20 change on behalf of Macnaghten family to Mr B McKay and Community.

Page 9 EQIA of Town Twinning Decision
(Requested by Councillor S McKillop)
Discussion held included the cost of an EQIA to ratepayers and whether Council could be surcharged, and the use of the Chairman’s casting vote.

Councillor S McKillop requested that it be recorded that she disagreed with Councillor C McShane’s remarks regarding the request for costs for an EQIA in relation to Gaza and the EQIA being carried out.

Reference was also made to other paragraphs within the minutes regarding the EQIA and whether the discussions had taken place at the meeting on 14 May 2012 or at previous meetings.

It was confirmed that the item discussed was of the proceedings of the Council meeting on 14 May 2012.

Councillor S McKillop wished that it be recorded that she disagreed with this.

After further discussion,



Councillor P McShane proposed 




Seconded by Councillor Thompson,

“That the Minutes of 14 May 2012 be adopted subject to the amendments as listed.”

On a vote being taken, there were eight votes in favour and three votes against the proposal which was carried.

12/15:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14 MAY 2012 

Page 2 Lammas Fair Horse Trading 

(Requested by Councillor Blaney)

Reference was made to Horse Trading at the Lammas Fair and it was confirmed that following the detailed report which had been discussed at the meeting on 14 May 2012, Council had agreed to approve Option 2 to keep the present ban in place for 2012 and that this would be reviewed for future years.
Councillor PMcShane left the meeting at this point.

12/15:04
DIGITAL UK PRESENTATION

A detailed presentation was delivered by Russell Keene on the switchover from analogue to digital on 10 October 2012.
Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting at this point.

Following questions and answers Mr Keene was thanked for his presentation and advice regarding this matter, he left the meeting at this point.
Councillor R McIlroy left the meeting at this point.
12/15:05
TECHNICAL SERVICES REPORT
The Technical Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Councillor R McIlroy returned to the meeting at this point.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Thompson and resolved,



“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Short Term Mixed Dry Recyclables (Blue Bin) Contract

An update was given on the current status of the tendering process which had been delayed due to a legal challenge. It was recommended in the interim to proceed with a short term contract for which documents had been issued to companies capable of providing the service.

After discussion, it was agreed to award the Mixed Dry Recyclables Contract to Re-Gen. 
The meeting continued out of committee.

Tender for the Provision of a Sculpture at Hamill Terrace
An update on the tenders received for the provision of a Sculpture at Hamill Terrace was included in the report.

After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor S McKillop and resolved,

“That Council approve the tender for the Sculpture at Hamill Terrace to Holger Christian Lonze for £25,000.”
Tender for the supply of 2 new caged street cleansing tipper vans (ref 1.1 Addendum)
An update on the tenders received for the supply of 2 caged street cleansing tipper vans was included in the report.
After discussion,
Councillor McIlroy proposed

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,
“To purchase two Mitsubishi caged tipper vans for the sum of
 
£21,585 each from J&F Group”

Tender for the supply of 1 second hand bulk collection tipper van

Details of the tender received for the supply of 1 second hand bulk collection tipper van was included in the report, and it was highlighted that the quotes received were deemed too expensive and not value for money.

After discussion it was agreed to re tender for this vehicle using quotations.

Tender for the supply of 2 second hand refuse collection vehicles

An update was provided regarding the tendering process for the supply of 2 second hand RCV’s and it was recommended that Council seek quotations for RCV’s that are 4-5 years old to broaden the available market.

This was agreed.
Tender for the supply and installation of soft surfacing
Details were given of the tenders received for the supply and installation of soft surfacing at Quay Road, Ballycastle, Community Centre, Bushmills, Middlepark, Cushendall and Ballintoy.

Councillor Graham left the meeting at this point.
After discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,


“To award the tender for the Installation of Soft Surfacing for Quay Road Play Park, Ballycastle - £45,619.00 and the Play park Middlepark Road, Cushendall – £26,936.00 to Hawthorn Heights and Crawford Group the tender for soft surfacing and playground equipment at the Play Park Bushmills Community Centre - £34,999.81.”

It was agreed that the tender for Ballintoy would be held until details of the Village Renewal Scheme were known.
Councillor Graham returned to the meeting at this point.

Tender for the Supply and Installation of Play Equipment 
Details were given of the tenders received for the Supply and Installation of Play Equipment at Currysheskin Play area and Ballycastle Seafront Play area.

After discussion, it was agreed to award the tender to Crawford Play for the installation of playground equipment at Currysheskin Play area - £9,826.93 and Ballycastle Seafront play area - £14,782.49.
Tender for the Provision of an Integrated Design Team for Council Projects 
Details were given of the tenders received for the Provision of an Integrated Design Team for Council Projects.

After discussion,  



Councillor PMcShane proposed,




Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and agreed


“To award the tender for the Provision of an Integrated Design Team for Council Projects to Whittaker & Watt.”

Ballycastle Regatta 2012
Details were highlighted in the report and a programme of events circulated regarding the proposal to hold a Sailing and Boating Regatta in Ballycastle on 22, 23 and 24 June 2012.
It was agreed to raise the Blue Flag at this event.
Clipper Flotilla

Details were included in the report of the proposed clipper flotilla to be held in Ballycastle on the weekend of 29 and 30 June 2012, with vessels from Scotland and N. Ireland stopping at the event.
After discussion, it was agreed that a 50% reduction would be offered to those vessels taking part in the event.
Cycle for Malawi

Details were given of a request made by Mr E Tease, Project Manager of ‘Make a Difference Worldwide’ for the use of Council shower facilities at Cushendun Caravan Park for their Cycle Event on 30 June 2012, and permission to use Council’s logo on their T-shirts and stand. Portable yellow litter bins were also requested for use at the Beach car park and Council to provide a waste collection after the event.  
This was agreed.
Japanese Knotweed

Reference was made to Japanese Knotweed which was overgrown at Hamill Terrace, Bushmills and it was agreed to investigate who was responsible for this area of land.
Traffic Management in Cushendall

Reference was made to traffic management in Cushendall and the negative effect it was having on the village.

It was agreed that members should lobby Roads Service with regards to adopting the car park which would help alleviate the traffic congestion.
Councillor S McKillop and N McAllister left the meeting at this point.
Addendum to the Technical Services Report

Councillor S McKillop returned to the meeting at this point.

Documentation for the Authorisation of Officers and Delegation of Powers and Statutory Functions for Moyle District Council.

 Details were given in the report of authorisation of Officers and Delegation of Powers and Statutory Functions required.

After discussion,




Councillor D McAllister proposed,




Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved
“That Council approve the Authorisation of Officers and Delegation of Powers and Statutory Functions for Moyle District Council as listed in the report.”
Councillor N McAllister returned to the meeting at this point.
Game of Thrones Filming
Reference was made to a filming proposal from Mr Robert Boake requesting additional dates for the use of Ballintoy Harbour for film purposes.
After discussion, it was agreed that Game of Thrones would be contacted regarding the possibility of changing the dates for filming in July to September and also requesting an increase in the location fee.  Details to be brought back to the next Council meeting.
After discussion,


Councillor D McAllister proposed,



Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved,



“That the Technical Services Report be adopted.”

12/15:06
TOURISM AND LEISURE SERVICES REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Causeway Coast and Glens Tourism Area Plan ‘Growing Tourism Together’ and Action Plan 2012-2017
The meeting continued in committee.

Details of the background, consultation and findings were included in the report in relation to the Causeway Coast and Glens Tourism Area Plan 2012-2017.

After discussion,



Councillor Baird proposed,



Seconded by Councillor S McKillop and resolved,

“That Representatives from Causeway Coast and Glens Tourism Partnership would be invited to present the final Tourism Area Plan to Council”.
Councillors D McAllister and S McKillop left the meeting at this point.
 After discussion,




Councillor Baird proposed,




Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and agreed



“That the Tourism and Leisure Services Report be adopted.”

12/15:06
CORPORATE SERVICES REPORT


The Corporate Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
After discussion,


Councillor D McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Structural Review Update
An update was given on the proposed changes to the current reporting schedule for Council meetings following the structural review.
Members were informed that the new departments would come into effect from 18 June 2012, with the three Heads of Service assuming their Director positions on that date.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the proposed changes.

Placement Student – Policy Work

Details included in the report were highlighted regarding the increase in policy work within HR and it was recommended that Council facilitate a placement student to assist with these duties.

After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McDonnell and resolved,

“That Council facilitate a placement student to assist with Policy work within HR.”
The meeting continued out of committee.

Lease – Former Amusement Arcade, Bayview Road, Ballycastle
Reference was made to the details received from the agent regarding the rental terms and conditions for the former Amusement Arcade, Bayview Road, Ballycastle, which is currently vacant.

After discussion, it was agreed that these premises would be re- advertised for leasing by P J McIlroy and that a survey would be carried out on the premises.

It was also agreed if members had ideas for these premises that these should be forwarded to the Clerk & Chief Executive.

Digital Switchover – Cushendall Boat Club Park
It was agreed to approve the request from Digital Switchover for the use of Cushendall Boat Club Park (Waterford Car Park) for the Switchover Help Scheme mobile on 22 August 2012.

After discussion,



Councillor Thompson proposed,



Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,



“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”
12/15:08          MOTION – THAT THIS COUNCIL SUPPORTS THE YOUNG PEOPLE OF


ALTANANAM ESTATE BY PROVIDING A MULTI USE GAMES AREA


(Requested by Councillor Baird)
Discussions were held regarding the possibility of providing a multi use games area (MUGA) at Altananam, and it was highlighted that this had been discussed at a previous Council meeting.
After discussion, it was agreed that the provision of a MUGA at Altananam Estate would be considered at the rates estimates for next year.

12/15:09
  CONFERENCE, COURSES

Advantage, Housing and Older People, Accredited training on age issues
There were no nominations.
Clean Neighbourhoods NI
There were no nominations.
12/15:10
  Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 
  and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

There were no objections to the following notices of applications under the Licensing (NI) Order for Occasional Licences:- Marie Curie Cancer Care 15 June 2012: Ballycastle Camogie Club 16 June 2012: Carey Faughs GAC 24 June 2012: Ballinlea LOL 1511 29 and 30 June 2012: Ballinlea LOL 1511 6 and 7 July 2012: Glenariffe Oisins GAC 6 – 8 July 2012: McBride’s Bar, Cushendun 12 – 15 July 2012 and Armoy Rugby and Football Club 27 July 2012.
12/15:11
  SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

  There were no documents for signing and sealing.

12/15:12 
  CORRESPONDENCE

a) Letter dated 16th May 2012 from Sandra Overend MLA regarding consultation of Private Members’ Bill which aims to reclassify the horse from domestic to an agricultural animal.
This letter was noted.

b) Letter dated 22nd May 2012 from Roads Service regarding prohibition of Traffic – Giants Causeway Access Road.

It was agreed to approve the amendment regarding the prohibition of traffic at the Giants Causeway Access Road.
c) Letter dated 25th May 2012 from Department of the Environment regarding Local Government Reform – Regional Transition Operational Board (Task & Finish Working Groups).

This letter was noted.

Councillor MA McKillop left the meeting at this point.

d) Northern Ireland Veterans Advisory & Pensions Committee (AFC sub group) requesting an opportunity to make a presentation to Council.

This was agreed.
e) Letter dated 29th May 2012 from the Minister for Regional Development in response to Council’s letter regarding the upgrading of the sewerage system in Ballycastle.

After discussion,



Councillor Blaney proposed



Seconded by Councillor P McShane

“That Northern Ireland Water would be asked to make a presentation to Council regarding the Sewerage System in Ballycastle and Carey.”
f) Other correspondence/Reports circulated

Email dated 8th June 2012 regarding the Queen’ Diamond Jubilee event
on Wednesday 27th June 2012.
It was agreed that members would complete the nomination form re the Celebration of the Queens Diamond Jubilee and that these would be returned by Thursday 14 June 2012.
g) Correspondence/Reports not circulated.

12/15:13
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Emergency Motion – That Moyle District Council affirms its opposition to the use of hydraulic fracturing (‘fracking’) as a means of gas exploration due to the well documented environmental, health and economic damage it will cause to the local area and to its inhabitants: pledges its ongoing, solidarity and support to those involved in anti fracking campaign groups across Ireland and further proposes that this Council takes the lead in facilitating a Campaigning Group to engage with other Local Authorities: Assembly and other interested groups actively opposing the use of hydraulic fracturing. 
(Requested by Councillor C McShane) 
After discussion,



Councillor C McShane proposed,



Seconded by Councillor P McShane,

“That Council approve the Motion opposing the use of hydraulic fracturing as a means of gas exploration and takes the lead in facilitating a Campaigning Group, with permission to use Council facilities including photocopying free of charge.”
Reference was made to concerns about the health issues and economic consequences of this process. 
Further discussions took place regarding this emergency motion and members not having sufficient time to read or discuss this issue. It was also highlighted that there was insufficient scientific evidence available on this matter.



Councillor Baird proposed an amendment



Seconded by Councillor Graham 

“That that this matter be brought back to a future Council meeting when further details were available, and that Rathlin Energy would be invited to make a presentation to Council with other stakeholders in attendance”.
Councillor C McShane requested that a recorded vote be taken.

On a recorded vote being taken on the amendment, Councillors Baird, Blaney, Graham, Hunter, McDonnell, McIlroy voted in favour and Councillors Cunningham, N McAllister, McCambridge, M A McKillop, C McShane, P McShane, and Thompson voted against the amendment which was lost.
On a recorded vote being taken on the proposal, Councillors Cunningham, Hunter, N McAllister, McCambridge, M A McKillop, C McShane, P McShane, Thompson voted in favour and Councillors Baird, Graham, McDonnell and McIlroy voted against the proposal which was carried. Councillor Blaney abstained.

Upgrading Sewerage
(Requested by Councillor Blaney)
It was agreed that this item had already been discussed.
Gaza Strip (Requested by Councillor Baird)

It was agreed to circulate the Gaza Report at the next Council meeting. 
The meeting concluded at 10:00pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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    11th June 2012



